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TOWN OF SIMSBURY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Record of Proceedings 


     Regular Meeting  

  
        October 22, 2019
	Ms. Tara Willerup called the regular meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Board of Education Conference Room.
Roll Call:

Members present: Mmes. Tara Willerup, Susan Salina, Jen Batchelar and Sharon Thomas.  Messrs. Jeff Tindall and Brian Watson. 

Members absent: Mrs. Lydia Tedone and Mr. Todd Burrick.
Also present: Superintendent Matt Curtis, Assistant Superintendent Erin Murray, Assistant Superintendent Sue Homrok-Lemke, Business Manager Burke LaClair, Director of Personnel Neil Sullivan, BOE Student Representative Calah Huie and Recording Secretary Katie Wilde.

PUBLIC AUDIENCE
Duane Royce, Harvest Hill Road, spoke on behalf of pickleball players and asked if they can use one of the elementary schools, 6:30-8:30 p.m. two days per week.  He noted that they would need lines put down and they would prefer Central School.
BOARD AND ADMINISTRATIVE COMMUNICATIONS
Ms. Huie reported on events and activities at the elementary schools and high school.  Ms. Thomas provided an update on the Equity Council meeting.  Ms. Salina gave an update on the Curriculum Committee.  The committee reviewed 2 new SHS courses for the 2020-21 school year, a Level II computer science class and a Java language class.  In addition, SHS will add a grade 9 math support class that will run in tandem with a math class for struggling math students.  
The State of CT is increasing the number of PE credits needed for graduation.  With the increase to 2 credits, SHS is adding a Lifetime Activities semester course that will be a graduation requirement.  SHS will pilot American Sign Language as a course next year.  The State of CT is adding a capstone requirement for the Class of 2023.  Ms. Salina stated that the learning clusters at SHS include a capstone project as a natural progression of the coursework.  Ms. Murray noted that the capstone project aligns with our Vision of a Graduate.  Ms. Murray described the Seal Of Biliteracy award that the State of CT is allowing students to receive who are proficient in English and one or more languages by high school graduation.

Ms. Lemke stated that the second meeting of the Spirit Council will be held on October 24th.  Mr. Sullivan reported that the Facilities & Enrollment Task Force will meet on October 30th to discuss outcomes of the Facilities Master Plan & Reconfiguration Study.  These outcomes will be discussed with the BOE at the November 12th meeting.  Ms. Murray reviewed the components of tomorrow’s half day of professional development.  Teachers in grades 7-12 will collaborate with their departments around Vision of a Graduate.  Grade K-6 teachers will focus on the literacy and math curriculum, as well as Vision of a Graduate.   

Ms. Willerup reported that the Simsbury Free Library will be hosting a talk by SHS Seniors Josh Picoult and Katie Hitson around their trip to Seicheprey, France where they took part in a community service project to clear and restore a section of the trenches Connecticut soldiers occupied during WWI.
RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A. Approval of Minutes of October 8, 2019 Meeting

Ms. Thomas:
MOVE to approve the minutes of the October 8, 2019 meeting.

Ms. Batchelar:Seconded.  So moved.
B. Personnel

Ms. Batchelar:MOVE that the Board of Education approve the request for non-


salaried, guaranteed leave of absence for Raquel Martinez Carrillo 


effective October 21, 2019 – December 31, 2019.

Mr. Tindall:
Seconded.  So moved.

C. Acceptance of Gift from Cultural Enrichment Committee

Ms. Batchelar:MOVE that the proposed gift of funds from all the elementary school 

parent-teacher organizations to provide cultural programming to 


elementary school students be accepted.

Ms. Salina:
Seconded.  So moved.

D. Acceptance of Gift from Central School PTO

Ms. Salina:
MOVE that the proposed gift of book donations from the Central School 

PTO be approved.

Mr. Tindall:
Seconded.  So moved.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A. Oct. 1 Enrollment Report/Magnet School Enrollment

Mr. Sullivan reported the October 1 enrollment figures compared to last year.  Grades K-6 had an increase of 49 students; grades 7-8 had an increase of 23 students; and SHS had a decrease of 65 students. Overall the district had an enrollment increase of 7 students, the first time enrollment has gone up since 2004-05.  Mr. Sullivan provided enrollment figures by school, noting that the largest increases are at Latimer Lane School and Squadron Line School.  Latimer Lane School has seen an enrollment increase due to the Aspen Green development.
Mr. Sullivan compared the projected enrollment for October 1st versus the actual enrollment.  We have 24 more students than were projected.  Mr. Sullivan reviewed historic enrollment trends.  He stated that Milone & MacBroom are projecting that our enrollment will continue to increase going forward.  Mr. Sullivan pointed out that the largest cohorts of students are in grades 10 and 12 and the smallest are in grades K, 1st and 4th.
Mr. Sullivan reviewed Open Choice historical enrollment, noting that this year we have 178 students from the Open Choice program which meets the 4% threshold.  He noted that this year all of the new students are either siblings or preschoolers.
Mr. Sullivan discussed Simsbury students attending part-time and full-time magnet and out-of-district programs.  There are 125 students attending full-time programs outside of Simsbury, 68 of which attend K and PK programs.  We have 9 students attending part-time and out-of-district programs.  Students attending school outside of the district are not reflected in the October 1 enrollment numbers.  Mr. Sullivan updated the board on the new developments in town and the current impact on our student population.
B. Class Size Report

Mr. Sullivan reviewed class sizes at the elementary level.  There are 100 classes with 6 over the class size range and 9 classes below.  The classes exceeding the range are at Squadron Line, Latimer Lane and Tootin’ Hills schools and in all cases are one student over the guideline.  Five of the classes are at the Kindergarten level and one is a first grade class. Mr. Sullivan noted that most of the classes under the range are at Tariffville School.  He reviewed average elementary class sizes with the largest classes at Latimer Lane and Squadron Line, and the smallest at Tariffville.
Anjanette Belmonte, HJMS Assistant Principal, discussed class sizes at the middle school.  She pointed out that the number of classes exceeding the class size range has decreased from 9 to 4 classes.  The number of classes below the class size range has decreased from 25 to 13.  Ms. Belmonte noted that classes exceeding and below the class size range are in core areas and PE.  She pointed out that the construction project has provided constraints for classes with 12 teachers sharing classrooms.
Ken Pera, SHS Assistant Principal, noted that this is the first year he has provided class size numbers after the add/drop period.  He pointed out that the number of classes exceeding the class size guidelines has decreased from 44 to 13 and the number of classes below the guideline has decreased from 84 to 74.  Mr. Pera stated that 36-37 of the classes below the guideline are unavoidable because they are singleton or doubleton offerings. He noted that the number of staff was reduced this year due to the decrease in enrollment at SHS.
C. Capital Improvement Plan
Mr. Curtis stated that the board received the roll over draft, years 2-6, from last year’s capital improvement plan.  In addition, tonight the board has been provided the 6 year administrative draft.  Mr. LaClair reviewed the changes to the plan.  The SHS stadium bleachers and press box replacement have been moved to year one.  In addition, reconfiguration of the SHS grass fields and irrigation have been added to year one. This will allow maximum use of the existing fields to be as utilized as multipurpose fields.  The Latimer Lane renovation project has been moved to TBD status as any renovations will come forward as part of the Facilities Master Plan.
Ms. Willerup noted that the stadium bleachers need to be addressed.  Mr. Tindall asked if a second turf field will be included in the Facilities Master Plan.  Mr. LaClair responded that it will be included.  Ms. Batchelar asked about the district network infrastructure item.  Mr. LaClair stated that every year technology for the district is purchased through the operating budget.  Every other year funds for the replacement of centralized hardware, phone systems, alarm systems, etc. are included in the capital improvement plan.

PUBLIC AUDIENCE 

None

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Ms. Batchelar:MOVE to enter executive session at 8:08 p.m. to discuss attorney-


client privileged information and include Matt Curtis, Neil Sullivan and 

Burke LaClair.
Ms. Thomas:
Seconded.  So moved.
ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Watson:
MOVE to adjourn the meeting at 8:58 p.m.

Ms. Batchelar:Seconded.  So moved.
_________________________

_________________________

Todd Burrick




Katie Wilde

Secretary
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